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Federal court approves N.Y. House districts

by Brian Tumulty

March 20, 2012

WASHINGTON — A three-judge federal court in Brooklyn gave final approval Monday to a congressional redistricting plan that good-government groups praised as geographically compact.

The plan for 27 congressional districts sets the stage for more competitive races around the state this November, political analysts said.

The judges made four changes they described as “minor and uncontroversial” to the map drawn earlier this month by Magistrate Judge Roanne Mann .

One change involves swapping parts of the Brooklyn waterfront facing New York Harbor between two districts.

The other three were minor adjustments to a new District 27 in rural western New York. One of those changes moves two residents of the town of Hamlin into the district who otherwise would have been the only residents of their town not in the same congressional district.

Dave Wasserman, House editor of the nonpartisan Cook Political Report, said the changes will make New York’s House races more competitive in the November election.

That was a key objective of good-government groups that had objected to having the state Legislature decide the new lines.

Former New York City Mayor Ed Koch said he hasn’t studied the new map but expects it will produce the desired result.

“Whatever the judges did is going to be better than what the state Legislature would have done, because the state Legislature has as its principle keeping incumbents in,” Koch said.

The Republican-controlled state Senate and Democratic-controlled Assembly were unable to agree on how to reduce the state’s congressional districts from 29 to 27, with each proposing a different map.

The state is losing two House seats because New York’s population grew more slowly over the last decade than the rest of the nation. Those seats are being reapportioned to faster-growing states such as Texas, which is adding four House seats, and Florida, which is adding two.

The federal judges in Brooklyn noted that Mann produced the new district lines within two weeks of being appointed, while the Legislature was “unable – or unwilling” to provide voters with a plan for more than a year.

Monday's announcement of a final map allows congressional candidates to begin gathering petitions Tuesday to appear on the June 26 primary ballot. It also allows candidates to make an educated decision whether to pursue a campaign.

As a sign of the competitiveness of the new lines, Monroe County Executive Maggie Brooks announced Monday she plans to seek the Republican line to challenge veteran Democratic Rep. Louise Slaughter in a newly configured district covering Rochester and most of surrounding Monroe County.

Two House members — Democrats Maurice Hinchey of Ulster County and Gary Ackerman of Nassau County — have announced their retirements.
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